

Affordable Housing Can't Wait

June 2022





NUPGE.ca



The National Union of Public and General Employees (NUPGE) is a family of 13 Component unions. Taken together, we are one of the largest unions in Canada. Most of our 425,000 members work to deliver public services of every kind to the citizens of their home provinces. We also have a large and growing number of members who work for private businesses.

The office of the National Union of Public and General Employees is on the traditional and unceded territory of the Algonquin peoples and is now home to many diverse First Nations, Inuit, and Métis peoples.

We recognize the crimes that have been committed and the harm that has been done and dedicate ourselves as a union to moving forward in partnership with Indigenous communities in a spirit of reconciliation and striving for justice.

Bert Blundon, President

Jason MacLean, Secretary-Treasurer







Table of Contents

Introduction	1
The Housing Affordability Crisis	1
Rental Housing Costs Have Also Risen Dramatically	2
More Than 1.6 Million Households In Canada Don't Have Decent, Affordable Housing	2
235,000 People Homeless In A Single Year	3
Federal Governments Failed To Meet Their Responsibilities	3
National Housing Strategy Falls Short Of What's Needed	4
Provincial Governments Failed To Meet Their Responsibilities	4
Long Waiting Times For Social Housing A Consequence Of Failure To Build	4
Financialization And Rising Income Inequality Contributing To Crisis	5
Property Speculation Pushing Up Prices	5
Role Of Financialization In The Housing Crisis	5
Financialization Of Housing A Made-In-Canada Problem	6
Renovictions Driving Up Prices	7
Ghost Hotels	8
Wages Are Not Keeping Pace With Cost Of Living	9
Serious Consequences Of Failing To Act	10
Dangerous Myths About People Experiencing Homelessness Add To The Problem	10
Evictions Have Long-lasting Negative Impact	11
Homelessness And Housing Insecurity Affect More Than Just The People Experiencing Them	11
Just Building More Houses Is Not Enough	
Social Housing For Social Good	
Governments Have Central Role In Solving Housing Crisis	
Governments Need To Fix The Affordable-housing Deficit	
Housing Should Be Treated As A Need, Not An Investment	16
Put The Needs Of All Canadians Ahead Of The Interests Of The 1%	16
New Affordable Housing Developments Should Be A Model For What Green Communities	
Conclusion	17
Notes	18







Introduction

Whether you're renting a home or trying to buy one, it's becoming increasingly difficult to find a place to live in many places in Canada. Rising housing prices mean fewer people can afford to buy homes. At the same time, it is becoming increasingly difficult to find affordable homes to rent.

People trying to find a place are resorting to desperate measures. They are bidding over the asking price on rental units just to stand a chance at being accepted as a tenant.¹ Many of the people trying to buy homes in the past 2 years have had to do so by submitting offers without any conditions (such as a home inspection prior to closing), and increasingly without ever seeing the property in person.²

Over 10% of households are in core housing need, meaning that the place they live in is too expensive, too small, or in poor condition—and there are no alternatives that they can afford.³

What we're seeing is the consequence of the *financialization of housing*. This is defined by the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the right to adequate housing as "when housing is treated as a commodity—a vehicle for wealth and investment—rather than a social good."⁴ Housing is being built, but the focus on profit means that it is often too expensive for most people or doesn't meet their needs.

Making things worse were the cuts in the 1980s and 1990s to federal and provincial government funding for the construction of new social housing. Federal and provincial funding for social housing used to add several thousand units to the housing supply every year. The cumulative effect of losing several thousand new units of social housing a year means a housing deficit of well over 100,000 affordable units. That is contributing to the problems many people are having finding decent affordable places to rent.

To date, measures implemented by governments have only scratched the surface of the problem. Restricting foreign investment in housing is politically easy, but the overwhelming majority of those investing in residential properties live in Canada. Encouraging the construction of more housing units won't do much good if the units are too expensive, or if they aren't the sizes people need. And the number of affordable housing units governments are funding is not enough to make up for the years of neglect.

The Housing Affordability Crisis

Earlier this year, the Canadian Real Estate Association reported that housing prices had increased by 20% between February 2021 and February 2022.⁵ The average price of a house in Canada in February 2022 was \$816,720.

While what was happening in Vancouver and Toronto had a significant effect on the market that pulled up the average price; other places were also seeing significant increases. In both New Brunswick and Nova Scotia, housing prices increased by more than the national average.







With these increases, it is becoming increasingly difficult for Canadians to afford to buy a house. The Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) is reporting that between 2015 and 2022, housing prices in Canada grew 46.6% faster than incomes.⁶

Rental Housing Costs Have Also Risen Dramatically

It is also becoming much harder to find apartments that are affordable. Between 2015 and 2019 (the most recent information available), rents in Canada rose by an average of 20%, while incomes remained largely unchanged.⁷ Between 2011 and 2016, it is estimated that the number of units affordable for households with incomes of \$30,000 dropped by 322,600.⁸

Research from both the Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation (CMHC) and the Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives (CCPA) shows the impact rising rents and the loss of affordable housing are having.

Earlier this year, CMHC reported that, in 10 cities across Canada, rents had risen to the point where a person working full-time for the average wage in that city could no longer afford the average rent for a two-bedroom apartment.⁹ A comparison with CMHC data from a year earlier shows that, in all but one major Canadian city, it is getting harder to afford a place to live.¹⁰

There was a time when a person earning an average income in Canada could afford to own a home. Now people earning average incomes are struggling to find a place they can afford to rent.

For people earning minimum wage, or a wage close to it, the situation is even grimmer. In 2019, CCPA reported that, in 31 of the largest cities in Canada, there were no neighbourhoods where a person earning minimum wage could afford a two-bedroom apartment.¹¹ In 23 of the largest cities, even in the most affordable neighbourhoods, the average rent for a one-bedroom apartment was beyond the reach of people earning minimum wage.¹²

Out of 795 neighbourhoods in major Canadian cities, there were only 24 where a twobedroom apartment would be affordable for a person earning minimum wage, and only 70 where a one-bedroom apartment would be affordable.¹³

More Than 1.6 Million Households In Canada Don't Have Decent, Affordable Housing

Across Canada, more than 1.6 million households are in what's called core housing need.¹⁴ That means that their homes are either too expensive, in poor repair, or too small—and they are "not able to afford alternative housing in their community."¹⁵

The 1.6 million households without housing that is affordable, in good repair, or large enough represent 3.2 million people, or 9% of Canadians. Of households in core housing need, 38.5% own their homes, while 61.5% rent.







Inadequate and unaffordable housing are particularly severe in major cities and the territories. 18.7% of households in Toronto and surrounding communities are in core housing need. For Vancouver and surrounding communities, the figure is 17.8%. However, it is even more serious in the territories, with 45% of Nunavut households in core housing need.¹⁶

235,000 People Homeless In A Single Year

It should go without saying that housing is a fundamental human need. However, data from Statistics Canada suggests that 235,000 people in Canada experience homelessness in a single year, and between 25,000 to 35,000 people may be experiencing homelessness on any given night.¹⁷

And these figures are likely on the low side. Homelessness includes living on the streets or staying in emergency shelters, but it also includes people living in places not meant for habitation, "couch surfing" (staying temporarily with friends or family), or living in other precarious housing situations. Because some homelessness is hidden from public view, it is very difficult to get an accurate count of exactly how many people are homeless.

For this reason, the Canadian Observatory on Homelessness suggests that the actual number of people experiencing homelessness in Canada is much higher. An Ipsos Reid poll found that as many as 1.3 million Canadians experienced homelessness or extremely insecure housing at some point between 2008 and 2013.¹⁸

Federal Governments Failed To Meet Their Responsibilities

The reason for the housing crisis and rise in homelessness does not come down to a single issue. However, a major factor is cuts to federal funding for social housing and other public services. The Canadian Observatory on Homelessness points to the 1980s as a turning point in the history of homelessness in Canada. A massive disinvestment in affordable housing, structural shifts in the economy (like a decline in full-time, permanent jobs with benefits and the rise of part-time and gig-economy jobs), and reduced spending on social supports led to mass homelessness in Canada.¹⁹

In the 1980s, the federal government was funding an average of 18,688 units of nonprofit and cooperative housing every year. As well, some provincial governments were funding additional new nonprofit and cooperative housing units.

That ended with the wave of budget cuts in the 1990s. At the same time that the Mulroney and Chrétien governments were reducing federal transfer payments for health care and education, they were also cutting federal funding for housing.

Since the mid-1990s, while there have been high-profile announcements, the number of nonprofit and cooperative units being built in most years has been less than 10% of what was built in the 1980s. If the cuts had not been made, Canada would have over 250,000 more units of social housing, and the housing crisis would be considerably less severe.







National Housing Strategy Falls Short Of What's Needed

Even recent commitments by the federal government fall short. In 2017, the number of units that the National Housing Strategy announced it was supposed to deliver each year was barely half of what the federal government was funding in the 1980s. There are also concerns that the affordability criteria are so loose that rent for so-called affordable units will be higher than the average rent for existing housing.²⁰

An added concern is that many of the units built under the Rental Construction Financing Initiative (RCFI) program in the National Housing Strategy will be built by private for-profit developers. This means that they will only be affordable for a limited period of time. As soon as the agreements between the developers and the government expire, there will be no restrictions on how much the for-profit companies that own the units can charge. In contrast, the overwhelming majority of the nonprofit and cooperative housing units built before the mid-1990s are still providing affordable housing over 20 years later.

Provincial Governments Failed To Meet Their Responsibilities

In addition to cuts from the federal government, many provincial governments also failed to provide affordable housing, or the means to make housing affordable. In 1995, the newly elected Progressive Conservative government in Ontario eliminated funding for building new social housing. While subsequent governments have provided some funding, it is nowhere close to replacing what was cut.

Other provinces didn't even attempt to fill the gap left by the federal cuts to funding for new social housing construction. A paper by the Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives (Nova Scotia), entitled Keys to a Housing Secure Future for all Nova Scotians, states that, when the federal government terminated new funding and handed responsibility for housing to the provinces in 1993, the government of Nova Scotia made no attempt to fund the construction of new social housing units. Instead, it scrapped rent control in 1993 and failed to implement other measures that might have helped, like inclusionary zoning.²¹

Long Waiting Times For Social Housing A Consequence Of Failure To Build

The failure of federal and provincial governments to ensure that the supply of social housing keeps pace with need is having serious consequences. In 2018, Statistics Canada reported that, "over one quarter of a million households, representing 1.9% or 283,800 Canadian households, had at least one member on a waiting list for social and affordable housing."²² Over 60% of people on waiting lists had been waiting for 2 years or longer.

In Toronto, waiting times for social housing are for between 7 and 8 years.²³ And that was before recent developments made the shortage of affordable housing even worse.







Financialization And Rising Income Inequality Contributing To Crisis

A major reason for the housing crisis is the financialization of housing. Instead of being viewed as a need, housing is increasingly treated as a source of profit for investors. This has pushed up the price of home ownership. It has also led to skyrocketing rents and increases in evictions, as investment firms owning rental properties focus on maximizing profits with no thought for the human costs.

Property Speculation Pushing Up Prices

Real estate speculation is one way financialization is taking place. Data company Mashvisor defines real estate speculation as "buying property with the hopes of reselling it at a higher price in the near future. This essentially means making a prediction about future prices in a particular market, or for a particular property, and purchasing real estate before the predicted spike."²⁴

As property prices rise, so to do the amount buyers need to borrow from financial institutions. Across Canada, people are being forced to buy homes at prices that would previously be thought of as reserved for luxury properties. *CBC News* found that, even if house prices fell by 30% in May 2022, it would only bring purchasers back to the prices they would have paid in late 2020.²⁵

In their paper *Building an Affordable BC: Taxing speculation and investing in our neighbourhoods to solve the housing affordability crisis*, Affordable BC states that

it is the perceived market value of the home as a financial asset that concerns lenders—and, most importantly, the interest that is earned on the loan. For financial institutions, the higher the mortgage loan, the higher the rate of compound interest that can be collected over time. As loans become larger with rising real estate speculation, the productive value of real estate is subsumed in the payment of compound interest. In this way, private financial institutions effectively "tax" the productive value of property for their profit, meanwhile, it is left untaxed and unregulated publicly by government.²⁶

In the case of landlords, higher mortgage payments are usually passed on to the tenants.

Role Of Financialization In The Housing Crisis

In an article for the *Globe and Mail*, Professor John Belec describes the financialization of housing as, "the expanding role that housing plays as a market commodity as distinct from its provision of shelter. As a commodity with a solid track record as an economic asset, housing is attractive to investors of all stripes. The outcome is a vicious circle of demand escalation, and ultimately greater mortgage indebtedness by people who just need a place to live."²⁷







Financialization in housing is not a new phenomenon, but the rate at which people are buying homes purely as a commodity has increased rapidly in recent years. A 2022 survey done by RATESDOTCA and BNN Bloomberg found that 58% of respondents who bought a home during the pandemic owned 1 or more homes already.²⁸ In an editorial for the Community Housing Transformation Centre, Andréanne Chevalier wrote, "when a building is 'financialized,' the only way to boost profit is to reduce expenses related to the building or increase the revenue it generates. In either case, this is to the detriment of the people who live in these homes and find themselves having to leave or live in worsening conditions."²⁹

The term *financialized landlords* encompasses many real and different entities: real estate investment trusts (REITs), private equity funds, asset management companies, and pension funds. A troubling trend, discussed by Martine August in her article "The financialization of Canadian multifamily rental housing: From trailer to tower," is financialized landlords that target multifamily housing. August writes that these financialized landlords "have acquired nearly one fifth of Canada's private multifamily rental stock, with REITs alone growing from owning zero to almost 165,000 suites between 1996 and 2017."³⁰

Other sources estimate that REITs own 20% to 30% of Canada's rental apartment market, putting their total ownership at nearly 200,000 units across Canada.³¹ August goes on to explain that financialized landlords make their biggest gains from replacing their tenants paying low rates with tenants who pay higher rates. This is done by using a combination of strategies, such as increasing existing rental rates, or applying new charges (for instance, charges for storage, amenities, parking, etc.), or renovating the unit when the previous tenant leaves, and listing the renovated unit for a higher price.

Financialization Of Housing A Made-In-Canada Problem

While much of the blame for rising house and rental prices falls on foreign buyers, the reality is very different. There is some foreign investment in the Canadian property market, but most of those buying homes as an investment are wealthy Canadians.

A survey conducted by the Canadian Mortgage and Housing Corp (CMHC) found that roughly 2.4% of Toronto condos and 2.3% of Vancouver condos were owned by overseas investors. The highest concentration of foreign-owned condos was 6.9% in Montreal.³²

A Statistics Canada study of home ownership in British Columbia, Ontario, and Nova Scotia in 2019 came to a similar conclusion. It found that multiple-property owners owned 41% of residential properties in Nova Scotia, 31% in Ontario, and 29% in British Columbia.³³ However, with nonresidential ownership ranging from 2.2% in Ontario to 3.6% in Nova Scotia, it's clear that only a fraction of those properties are owned by people living outside Canada.³⁴

Instead, the bulk of the property investments pushing up housing costs are coming from people living in Canada.







In spite of that, many politicians seem intent on ignoring the role of wealthy Canadian investors in rising housing prices. As one columnist pointed out recently, politicians are likely reluctant to talk about what is really driving up housing costs because it would be unpopular with supporters who are among those profiting from the financialization of housing.³⁵

So, instead, much of the discussion has focused on foreign buyers. Blaming foreigners for homegrown problems is politically easy and a timeless staple of racism, but it will not solve the problem of the financialization of housing.

Renovictions Driving Up Prices

One consequence of housing being viewed as an investment rather than a need is the growing problem of renovictions.

The term *renovictions* was created to describe the growing use of renovations as a means to evict tenants. Renovictions are legal ways to evade maximum rent increases that some provinces have legislated. Landlords force the tenant out to do renovations to the unit (no matter how minor) and are then free to increase the rent far above the legal percentage increase. The original tenant almost never comes back, as they have either signed another lease during the renovation period, or can't afford their old home's new price.³⁶

In Ontario, all landlords must submit an application to the Landlord Tenant Board to evict a tenant. They can submit an L1 application (to evict on the basis on the nonpayment of rent). Or they can submit an L2 application. An L2 covers a range of reasons, including no-fault evictions, such as the landlord requiring "own use" of the unit for themselves or their family members, or needing the unit to undergo renovations.

L2 applications are what landlords in Ontario use to carry out renovictions. In 2019, the Advocacy Centre for Tenants Ontario released a report called *We Can't Wait: Preserving Our Affordable Rental Housing in Ontario*. Between 2015 and 2019, the number of L2 applications filed for "own use" increased by 84%, and the number of L2 applications used to conduct renovations increased by 294%.³⁷ The report also states that more than half of all tenants between 2015 and 2019 who received an eviction notice did not attend their eviction hearing (due to various reasons, such as unable to take time off work, unable to arrange childcare, etc.). Of the tenants who did attend their eviction hearing, only 2.6% appeared with legal representation, compared to the 79.5% of landlords who did.³⁸

The majority of financialization of housing in Canada has been done so through existing stock. Displacement, or existing tenants being pushed out, is a key part of the financialization strategy. This is alarming when Canada's stock of affordable housing is so low.³⁹







Displacement also plays a role in perpetuating racism, as it replaces BIPOC with so- called desirable white tenants. Some REITs, like Northview (which operates primarily in Iqaluit and Yellowknife), are known for denying rentals to recipients of income assistance, forcing many former tenants to rely on homeless shelters. By focusing on "creditworthy" tenants, Northview excludes many Inuit and Indigenous tenants.⁴⁰ August states:

While investment in government administration and resource extraction boosts northern economies, it rarely benefits Indigenous peoples (in terms of jobs, housing, or wealth), and is often experienced as another step in a long history of colonial dispossession. Industrial mining, for example, has enriched non-Indigenous outsiders, while leaving a legacy of social and cultural disruption, health issues, and environmental destruction for locals. In these ways, financialization premised on catering to privileged populations and chasing extractive industries deepens existing patterns of exploitation and intensifies uneven landscapes of northern housing opportunity.⁴¹

Leilani Farha, former UN Special Rapporteur on the right of adequate housing, who is currently Global Director of The Shift, articulates that "property and property laws have traditionally and historically been used to create hierarchies and to create power imbalances, and it's been between men and women, it's been between white people and Indigenous communities, and it's been between dominant cultures and minority groups."⁴² Indeed, data from the 2016 Census found that, among Indigenous people living in an urban area, approximately 50% lived in rental properties, compared to 29% of non-Indigenous people. About 1 in 5 Indigenous people living in an urban area lived in subsided housing.⁴³

Ghost Hotels

Ghost hotels are another threat to the housing supply. *Ghost hotel* is a term used to describe unregulated short-term rentals, such as Airbnb, run by a businessperson who doesn't live there.

A 2019 study from McGill University found that Airbnb has likely removed 31,100 units from Canada's long-term rental markets. The study also found that nearly half of all active Airbnb listings in Canada are located in Toronto, Montreal, and Vancouver, but that listings and revenue are growing twice as fast in small cities and rural areas as they are in big cities. ⁴⁴The Toronto community group, Friends of Kensington Market, says ghost hotels

- create fewer long-term housing options,
- breakdown community,
- increase rental prices,
- prioritize profit over community interests, and
- incentivize landlords to implement renovictions.⁴⁵







In an effort to push back against ghost hotels, the City of Toronto passed legislation that required ghost hotel owners to register their properties as short-term vacation rentals. Toronto residents are only allowed to operate short-term rentals from their primary address. In theory, this would cut down on the number of ghost hotels, preventing owners from renting multiple properties across the city. However, the deadline for registration was January 1, 2021, and more than 90% of owners hadn't registered within weeks of the deadline. Despite promises from the city to strictly enforce the new legislation, only a handful of owners were charged.⁴⁶

Ottawa is another city suffering from an influx of ghost hotels. In 2019, more than 1,000 Ottawa homes and apartments being used for short-term rentals were listed on Airbnb. In an article by *CBC News*, city councillors voiced their concerns about owners choosing the lucrative Airbnb market over long-term rentals that would serve the community.⁴⁷ A different *CBC News* article found that, in 2019, there were 210 owners in Ottawa listing more than 1 property for rent. In total, those 210 owners managed 789 properties, which make up 48% of the city's total Airbnb listings. One owner going by the name of "Genevieve" listed 75 properties.⁴⁸

This reflects the gap between Airbnb's marketing: it promotes staying in people's homes and making connections with hosts, but the reality is that one person may be managing many of Airbnb's properties. The top 5 Airbnb hosts in Canada in 2019, who managed between 75 and 475 listings each, are actually fronts for multimillion-dollar housing corporations. Urban planning professor David Wachsmuth (the lead researcher on the study from McGill University referenced above) states that, regarding the hosts who manage multiple listings, "a sizeable chunk of those [listings] are effectively hotels that are operating out of what used to be, or what otherwise could be, people's homes."⁴⁹

Wages Are Not Keeping Pace With Cost Of Living

While housing costs are rising rapidly, wages are not.

In their paper *Pressure Cooker: Declining real wages and rising inflation in Canada during the pandemic, 2020–22*, the Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives examines workers' wages across the private and public sectors and finds workers' wages haven't been the driving force behind higher-than-usual inflation in Canada. They found that

adjusting for tenure, industry and occupation, average wages have increased by 2.7% a year compared to the 3.4% yearly inflation rate over the past two years. In other words, adjusted wage increases have not kept pace with inflation in Canada. In fact, 64% of workers had wage increases that were less than the 3.4% average inflation over the past two years. That means two- thirds of Canadian workers have seen real wage declines since the start of the pandemic.⁵⁰







Cutting back on expenses can only carry people so far. The old rule of spending no more than 30% of your income on rent is out of reach for many Canadians if they want to stay housed. In 2019, the Canadian Rental Housing Index found that 40% of Canadians were spending above 30% on rent, with people under 30 representing 44% of that number. The report made specific mention that the people feeling most pressured by housing costs are single mothers, Indigenous people, young people, immigrants, and seniors.⁵¹

Serious Consequences Of Failing To Act

It may surprise some to find out just how close to experiencing homelessness many Canadians are. Data released by Statistics Canada in May 2022 shows that the cost of basic necessities are not only rising, but rising more rapidly than they have in the past.

In April 2022, Canadians paid 9.7% more for food than they did in April 2021. The increase, which was more than 5% for the fifth month in a row, was the largest increase since September 1981. Similarly, shelter costs (which include energy sources needed to regulate temperature) rose to 7.4% year over year, the fastest pace since June 1983.⁵²

Data from the 2016 Census shows that 4.4 million households (nearly 30% of Canadians) rent their home.⁵³ Nearly half of them have less than a month's worth of savings and one-third have 2 weeks or less.⁵⁴ The annual BDO Canada Affordability Index found that, in 2019, over half (53%) of Canadians are living paycheque to paycheque, and 27% don't have enough for their daily needs.⁵⁵

Many of these people work with no paid sick leave or time off. If they don't show up for work, they go without pay and risk being fired.

The most recent BDO Canada Affordability Index published in 2021 found that challenges related to housing costs have risen over the past year. 74% of Canadians ages 35–54 who don't own a home, and 48% of Canadians of all ages who don't own a home, said they're unlikely to buy in the next 3 years, because they're unable to save enough for a down payment. The 2021 report also found that 4 out of 10 Canadians are saving less, or not at all, since the beginning of the pandemic.⁵⁶ In Nova Scotia, there are 30,475 renter households who spend more than 30% of their before-tax income on rent and utilities.⁵⁷

Dangerous Myths About People Experiencing Homelessness Add To The Problem

There are many pervasive and harmful myths about people who are experiencing homelessness, despite ample research that shows the opposite. The belief that people who experience homelessness are all lazy, have mental illnesses, and deal with drug or alcohol addiction is false. A percentage of people experiencing homelessness do indeed deal with addictions and other mental health issues, just like a percentage of housed people deal with addictions and other mental health issues.

Once a person begins experiencing homelessness, it becomes difficult to find employment without a fixed address and access to a computer or a phone with regular internet access. And if a person experiencing homelessness finds a job, lacking regular access to showers and transportation to and from work can become barriers to keeping the job.⁵⁸







It's also worth noting that women, BIPOC, people with disabilities, immigrants, refugees, and 2SLGBTQIA+ people are at higher risk of experiencing homelessness. They also face additional barriers to securing employment that are based on prejudice. Throw the lack of affordable housing into the mix, and it's easy to see why homelessness cannot simply be solved by getting a job and working hard.

Evictions Have Long-lasting Negative Impact

Evictions have typically been thought of as events caused by tenants. But research from the CMHC shows that there has been an increase in landlord-driven evictions and structuraldriven evictions, particularly in mass evictions, where whole buildings of tenants are evicted. As discussed above, renovictions are becoming an increasingly popular way for landlords to evade provincial restrictions on raising rents.

In the case of renovictions, the landlord profits whether they get the same tenants back and paying a higher rent, or whether they get new tenants. But there is a human cost to renovictions. Though not all people who are evicted experience homelessness, studies have shown that there is a connection. The mental health trauma (such as feelings of fear, anxiety, depression, and loss) last long past the eviction itself and negatively impact their ability to find new housing.⁵⁹ There is also research linking evictions to loss of possessions, job loss, poor academic performance, and the ability to obtain future rental housing.⁶⁰

The housing instability experienced during eviction can affect future generations as well. When children experience upheaval due to changing schools, or struggle in school due to the mental health impacts of eviction, it can lead to poor outcomes in the future. Longterm impacts, such as family fragmentation and depression can lead to further vulnerabilities, including substance abuse, domestic abuse, and experiencing homelessness.⁶¹

These types of long-term effects have an impact on society as well. Individuals and families who lose their jobs due to eviction may need to rely on foodbanks for their basic needs and on emergency shelters. They may also need to rely on emergency departments for primary care if they lose access to a drug plan through their job. These are just a few of dozens of scenarios a person or family can experience when they are evicted. And as we stated previously in this paper, the economic cost of homelessness is paid by everyone in Canadian society.

Homelessness And Housing Insecurity Affect More Than Just The People Experiencing Them

With so many Canadians being precariously close to experiencing homelessness, the issues of affordability and ending homelessness are issues of public importance. Additionally, homelessness affects far more people than those directly experiencing it and the workers who work with the homeless. Beyond the moral reason, there is also a financial benefit to ending homelessness.







The Canadian Observatory on Homelessness reported that, in 2013 alone, homelessness cost the Canadian economy \$7.05 billion. The number accounts for the cost of emergency shelters, community supports, emergency services, health care, and the criminal justice system.⁶²

In their 2019 report, called *The Economics of Homelessness White Paper*, the Hot Potato Initiative Foundation wrote that people experiencing homelessness are 70% more likely than the housed population to visit doctors' offices and have a higher chance of being diagnosed with, and requiring treatment for, a variety of health issues. They also point to a study conducted in Toronto that found between 19.3% and 22.9% of people jailed for at least 5 nights were experiencing homelessness at the time of incarceration. And they note a different study from the University of New Mexico found that the reduced demand for public services as a result of reducing homelessness through affordable housing led to a 78% return on investment: for every \$1 spent on the program, a cost savings for public services of \$1.78 was realized.⁶³

The economic cost of homelessness needs to be addressed. In their report *The State of Homelessness in Canada 2016*, the Canadian Observatory on Homelessness and the Canadian Alliance to End Homelessness map out recommendations for the National Housing Strategy:

Over a ten year period (2017-26) the total amount of federal investment would be \$22.592 billion (note that there is an annual decline in federal spending because of expiring social housing agreements). Our proposal, combined with existing federal expenditures (including expiring social housing agreements) is \$4,474 million, or \$43.788 billion over a ten-year period (the ten year projection is indexed to inflation). This represents a minimum annual increase of \$1,818 million. To put this in perspective, our proposal means increasing the annual investment from \$73 per Canadian to \$123 per Canadian, only an additional \$50 per year. For each Canadian this amounts to \$1 a week – a reasonable investment to expand the affordable housing supply in Canada. More importantly it will mean we have the resources to prevent and end homelessness in Canada.⁶⁴

There are other important spin-offs. It should be noted that our investments will lead to an increase in employment opportunities in communities across the country. As Noah Zon, Melissa Molson, and Matthias Oschinski articulate in their paper *Building Blocks: The Case for Federal Investment in Social and Affordable Housing in Ontario*, "each \$1 increase in residential building construction investment generates an increase in overall GDP of \$1.52 as the investment continues to cycle through the economy. Each \$1 million in investment also generates about 8.5 new jobs."⁶⁵







Of course, ending homelessness permanently means investing in mental health services and in a variety of strategies to fit the needs of different populations experiencing homelessness. For instance, young people have different needs than veterans, and veterans may have different needs than Indigenous people.

Conversely, there's an argument to be made that experiencing homelessness exacerbates physical and mental health conditions. If we could prevent people from experiencing homelessness period, they might never reach a point where they need to access health services for conditions that could result from, or be worsened by, homelessness.

Just Building More Houses Is Not Enough

A logical suggestion would be to create more inventory by building more homes. There is certainly evidence that suggests increasing market-rate supply is likely to improve affordability in middle and low-income areas.⁶⁶ However, increasing inventory is only one part of the affordable housing solution.

In Canada, housing is considered "affordable" if it costs less than 30% of a household's before-tax income.⁶⁷ However, in the current rental and buying markets, 15%–20% below market rate is still not affordable for many people.

There is pushback from private developers who claim they cannot feasibly build houses that are affordable. There's also some evidence to suggest that developers are purposely holding back on some developments. An article from the *Toronto Star* found that council approved an average of 28,170 residential units per year and built an average of 15,303. Projects are typically constructed over an average of 2.5 years to 3.5 years, meaning there are some projects that are approved but are not advancing. The same article quotes Steve Nightingale, vice-president of development for Oxford Properties, as saying, "particularly with rental buildings, they had to consider how many units to put onto the market at once, so they would still be snapped up quickly enough at the rates they wanted."⁶⁸

Without regulations, there's nothing stopping REITs and wealthy individuals from snapping up new affordable housing. A recent article from *CBC News* reported that between 2015 and 2020, the 4 largest REITs in Canada distributed more than \$2 billion in profits to their investors.⁶⁹ In an article from Rabble on the 2022 Federal Budget, Monia Mazigh writes, "instead of strong measures to regulate the housing market and protect it from speculators and financial actors, the federal budget mainly introduced initiatives to increase the supply or reduce the demands. This approach still treats the housing market as a commodity and not as a human right that must be protected."⁷⁰

Social Housing For Social Good

Historically, the most vulnerable members of our society have been the ones who rely on social housing, including government-subsidized not-for-profit housing and cooperative housing. BIPOC and 2SLGBTQIA+ people, women (particularly single mothers), people with disabilities, immigrants, refugees, and seniors are the ones that typically use social







housing. But as rent and property prices rise, other groups of people will need to access social housing. The social housing market across Canada is already under strain. It's crucial that governments add more inventory while also protecting access for the most vulnerable.

Refugees are among the groups of people who benefit from having access to social housing. Agnieszka Sheehan, an employee of Immigrant and Refugee Community Organization of Manitoba (IRCOM), said, "Moving to a new country with nothing more than a suitcase is difficult and most people need time and help to get used to living in Winnipeg. Having access to social housing allows them a chance to live in a place that does not strain their limited resources."⁷¹ But even with the assistance of refugee organizations, there are many barriers that can prevent refugees from obtaining social housing.

Low inventory is the biggest problem, particularly for large families that exceed National Occupancy Standards. It is also difficult to obtain social housing that is wheelchair accessible or suitable for the needs of refugees with other disabilities. As a result, many are forced to pay higher prices for a private rental, or experience homelessness.

Language is another potential barrier. The burden of finding and paying for translation and interpretation services is put on the refugee. In their paper *Making Social Housing Friendly for Resettling Refugees*, the Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives (Manitoba) cited instances of clients who, due to language barriers, have inadvertently put their tenancy at risk by not preparing for pest control procedures, which sometimes leads to eviction. Language barriers can also prevent refugees from finding support organizations and from researching social housing options available.⁷²

Canada's population and labour force grow through immigration and by accepting refugees. Canadians are living longer and having fewer children, limiting the number of Canadian-born workers and increasing the need to support an aging population. Without immigrants, employers would have a hard time finding enough qualified workers to fill jobs, and younger Canadians would end up paying more income tax per person to support retirees.⁷³ Additionally, over time, refugees contribute more to Canada in income taxes (not counting all of the other taxes they pay) than they receive in public benefits and services. And 89% of refugees obtain Canadian citizenship.⁷⁴ We need immigrants and refugees to support Canada's labour force and aging population. That means we need to support immigrants and refugees in obtaining affordable housing.

However, when affordable housing projects are proposed, there is often opposition from people who live in the neighbourhoods where the affordable housing will be built. The Ontario Human Rights Commission states that the "Not-in-My-Backyard" syndrome or *NIMBYism* is a human rights issue. The Commission writes that "opposition to housing projects based on stereotypes or prejudice towards the people who will live in them can be a violation of people's rights to be free from discrimination in housing—which means it can be against the law. The bottom line is that people do not have the right to choose their neighbours."⁷⁵







A common prejudice against social housing is that property values will go down. This topic has been studied extensively in North America. A paper from the Home Coming Community Choice Coalition, called *Yes, in my back yard: A guide for Ontario's supportive housing providers*, looked at 26 papers from Canada and the USA on the topic and found that 25 out of 26 papers showed social housing—including housing for people with mental illnesses—had no impact on property values. In fact, property values near social housing typically rose faster than property values in other areas.⁷⁶

Other studies have shown that neighbourhood crime rates are either not impacted by social housing, or actually decrease, and that tenants contribute a modest amount to local businesses.⁷⁷ In their fact sheets, *'NIMBY' to Neighbours*, the Greater Victoria Coalition to End Homelessness provides evidence that residents of supportive or affordable housing "are a community asset that will contribute to a vibrant, dynamic, liveable, and inclusive neighbourhood that offers opportunities for all people regardless of skin colour, religion, ethnicity, mental/physical abilities, or income."⁷⁸

Governments Have Central Role In Solving Housing Crisis

Even the Ontario Housing Affordability Task Force was set up by a Progressive Conservative government, in its report it conceded that, "while many of the changes that will help deliver market housing will also help make it easier to deliver affordable housing, affordable housing is a societal responsibility. We cannot rely exclusively on for-profit developers nor on increases in the supply of market housing to fully solve the problem."⁷⁹

The report was largely shelved by the same Conservative government, but if we want to end the housing crisis, we need to remember that we cannot rely on "the market."⁸⁰ Instead, ending the crisis will require action by governments.

Governments Need To Fix The Affordable-housing Deficit

Governments need to be fixing the affordable-housing deficit that was created by federal and provincial funding cuts in the 1990s. This goes beyond providing more money for construction. There needs to be the funding to ensure the units are affordable to people. To ensure the units continue to be affordable, funds for new rental housing should be going to public, nonprofit, or co-op housing organizations.

As members of the National Union who have seen the problems caused by contracting out, we are all too aware that much of the benefit of having public, nonprofit or co-op housing organizations own social housing will be lost if the management or maintenance of housing is contracted out to for-profit companies. For that reason, the capacities of public, nonprofit, or co-op housing organizations involved in housing will need to be expanded.

This is a responsibility of governments, but there is also a role for the labour movement. The labour movement in Canada has a long history of working to get more affordable housing built. The Canadian Labour Congress helped found the Co-operative Housing







Federation of Canada in 1968. Unions have been involved in the construction of housing co-ops such as the Tolpuddle Housing Co-op in London, Ontario.⁸¹ Most recently, the BCGEU/NUPGE has been continuing that work with its plans to build affordable housing in Burnaby.⁸²

Housing Should Be Treated As A Need, Not An Investment

There is also a need to deal with the financialization of housing. Targeting people from outside of Canada who are buying homes here is politically easy, but it is not going to end the housing crisis.

Instead, governments need to take action to address the problem of housing being treated as an investment rather than a need, regardless of where the investors profiting from it live. Governments have the ability to do this. For example, the NDP has proposed putting a moratorium on the acquisition of affordable homes by REITs and ending the favourable tax treatment REITs receive.⁸³

Put The Needs Of All Canadians Ahead Of The Interests Of The 1%

Where there is a barrier to addressing the financialization of housing is finding the political will to act. A disproportionate number of Members of Parliament are part of the wealthiest 1% and are profiting from the financialization of housing. At least 65 Members of Parliament own rental or investment real estate, including one-third of the cabinet and the leading candidate for the leadership of the Conservative Party.⁸⁴ This includes one Member of Parliament who made \$4.9 million from house flipping.⁸⁵ As one columnist pointed out recently, what is also a problem is that the wealthy supporters that some parties rely on for political donations are likely among those profiting from the financialization of housing.⁸⁶

That means that to get solutions to the housing crisis, pressure will be needed to get Members of Parliament to look beyond what's good for the small number of people who own investment properties and do what's good for the country as a whole.

New Affordable Housing Developments Should Be A Model For What Green Communities Can Be

Having governments take a leading role in getting more affordable housing built also provides a way of ensuring that the housing will be built in ways that minimize the environmental impact. That includes minimizing the amount of farmland or greenspace that gets paved over and making it easy for people to get around without having to use a car.

When for-profit developers are deciding what gets built, and where it will get built, it's less likely to happen.

The goal of for-profit developers is to make as much money as possible. And the easier way for them to do that is to keep building the same types of housing that they have in the past—regardless of whether it's what is needed to help reduce emissions that cause







climate change. In many places that has meant that the only new housing being built is lowdensity housing where people face long drives to get to work or to access services or live in units that are too small for some families.

In contrast, given the opportunity, public sector, nonprofit and co-op housing providers are willing to implement the kind of innovation needed to get green communities built. The St. Lawrence Neighbourhood in Toronto shows what can be achieved.⁸⁷ However, it also shows how essential it is for governments to play a leading role and resist the temptation to cut corners.

That can happen today, but as with many of the other measures we need to improve the quality of life for Canadians, it requires that governments put meeting the basic needs of all Canadians ahead of helping a select few wealthy individuals get even wealthier.

Conclusion

The achievement of a balanced budget cannot come at the expense of Canadians who need affordable housing.

Governments must eliminate the affordable-housing deficit, but increasing inventory without legislation to prevent speculation and predatory practices from landlords won't solve the crisis. We need provincial governments to reform property taxes to target speculators and use the funds for affordable housing and infrastructure.⁸⁸

We also need stronger renter protections that prevent landlords from doing unnecessary renovictions.

And we need governments to invest in social housing and co-ops to safeguard affordable housing.

It's in everyone's interest to end homelessness and get everyone in Canada into housing they can afford. It creates a healthier, more affordable society for everyone.

Housing is a fundamental need. It's time to start protecting it as one.







Notes

¹ Colin Butler, "Roommate or tenant? The question is at the heart of Ontario rental dispute that led to viral video," CBC News, May 24, 2022, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/london/roommate-tenantrent-ontario- 1.6455387.

² Sarah MacMillian, "Sudbury, Ont., buyers say housing market pressure made them leap into bad purchase," CBC News, May 24, 2022, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/sudbury/sudbury-josh-keyeshouse-buyers-remorse-1.6461379.

³ Statistics Canada, "One in ten Canadian households living in core housing need in 2018," October 2, 2020, https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/201002/dq201002a-eng.htm.

⁴ Special Rapporteur on the right to adequate housing, "Financial of housing", United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, https://www.ohchr.org/en/specialprocedures/sr-housing/financialization-housing.

⁵ "Average Canadian house price hits \$816,720 — up 20% in past year," CBC News, March 15, 2022, https://www.cbc.ca/news/business/crea-housing-february-1.6385274.

⁶ "Housing prices," OECD Data, accessed May 26, 2022, https://data.oecd.org/price/housingprices.htm#indicator-chart.

⁷ Shaina Luck, Matthew Pierce, Ivan Angelovski, Saman Malik, "Why Canada is losing affordable rental housing faster than it's being built," CBC News, March 10, 2022, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/financialization-and-canadian-renters-1.6378257.

⁸ Steve Pomeroy, "Why Canada needs a non-market rental acquisition strategy", Focus Consulting Inc., May 2020, https://www.focus-consult.com/why-canada-needs-a-non-marketrental-acquisition-strategy/.

⁹ CMHC, "Rental Market Report", February 2022, 10, https://assets.cmhcschl.gc.ca/sites/cmhc/professional/housing-markets-data-and-research/market-reports/rentalmarket- report/rental-market-report-2021-en.pdf?rev=a5a0eaac-6f70-4058-8aa3e6d307685910.s-a-non-market- rental-acquisition-strategy/.

¹⁰ Ibid.

¹¹ David Macdonald, "Unaccomodating, Rental Housing Wage in Canada," Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, July 2019,

https://policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/National%20Office/2019/07 /Unaccom modating%20-%20Rental%20Wage%20in%20Canada.pdf.

¹² Ibid.

¹³ Ibid

¹⁴ Statistics Canada, "One in ten Canadian households living in core housing need in 2018," October 2, 2020, https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-guotidien/201002/dg201002a-eng.htm. ¹⁵ Ibid.

¹⁶ "Table 46-10-0056-01 Core housing need, by tenure including first-time homebuyer and social and affordable housing status," Statistics Canada, October 10, 2020,

https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/cv.action?pid=4610005601.







¹⁷ Stephenson Strobel, Ivana Burcul, Jia Hong Dai, Zechen Ma, Shaila Jamani, and Rahat Hossain, "Characterizing people experiencing homelessness and trends in homelessness using population-level emergency department visit data in Ontario, Canada," Statistics Canada, January 20, 2021, <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/82-003-x/2021001/article/00002-</u> eng.htm.

¹⁸ "About Homelessness," Canadian Observatory on Homelessness, accessed May 10, 2022, https://www.homelesshub.ca/about-homelessness/homelessness-101/how-many-people-arehomeless- canada.

¹⁹ Stephen Gaetz, Erin Dej, Tim Richter, Melanie Redman, "The State of Homelessness in Canada 2016," 2016, <u>https://homelesshub.ca/sites/default/files/SOHC16_final_20Oct2016.pdf.</u>

²⁰ Office of the Parliamentary Budget Officer, "Federal Program Spending on Housing Affordability, June 18, 2019, <u>https://www.pbo-</u>

dpb.gc.ca/web/default/files/Documents/Reports/2019/Housing_Affordability/Federal%20Spending%20on

%20Housing%20Affordability%20EN.pdf.

²¹ "Housing for All Working Group, Keys to a Housing Secure Future for All Nova Scotians," Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, May 2021,

https://policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/Nova%20Scotia%20Office/ 2021/05/CC PA-Housing-2021-Final_NS%20.pdf.

²² Statistics Canada, "First results from the Canadian Housing Survey, 2018," November 22, 2019, <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/191122/dq191122c-eng.htm.</u>

²³ Ontario Human Rights Commission, "Policy on human rights and rental housing, VII. Social housing," accessed June 3, 2022, <u>https://www.ohrc.on.ca/en/policy-human-rights-and-rental-housing/vii-social-housing</u>.

²⁴ Elias Rizek, "What Is Real Estate Speculation? Is It a Good Investment Strategy?," Mashvisor, July 30, 2019, <u>https://www.mashvisor.com/blog/real-estate-speculation/.</u>

²⁵ Peter Armstrong, "Why even falling prices won't make housing affordable any time soon," CBC News, April 28, 2022, <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/business/housing-prices-cooling-1.6432794.</u>

²⁶ "Building an Affordable B.C.: Taxing speculation and investing in our neighbourhoods to solve the housing affordability crisis," Affordable BC, November, 2017,

https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/bcgeu/pages/8362/attachments/original/1536791619/ housing- plan-FINAL-CUPE.pdf?1536791619.

²⁷ John Belec, "We're going to hear a lot more about the financialization of housing this year," The Globe and Mail, January 6, 2022, <u>https://www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/article-were-going-to-hear-a-lot-more-about-the-financialization-of-housing/.</u>

²⁸ John Shmuel, "19% of recent homebuyers own multiple properties: Survey," BNN Bloomberg, January 28, 2022, <u>https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/19-of-recent-homebuyers-own-multiple-properties-survey-</u>

<u>1.1714839.</u>







²⁹ Andréanne Chevalier, "Editorial: The 'financialization' of housing puts profit over people," Community Housing Transformation Centre, February 7, 2022, <u>https://centre.support/editorial-better-understand-the-financialization-of-housing/.</u>

³⁰ Martine August, "The financialization of Canadian multi-family rental housing: From trailer to tower," *Journal of Urban Affairs* 42, no. 7 (2020): 976, <u>https://herongatetenants.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/The-financialization-of-Canadian-multi-family-rental-housing-From-trailer-to-tower.pdf.</u>

³¹ Shaina Luck, Matthew Pierce, Ivan Angelovski, Saman Malik, "Why Canada is losing affordable rental housing faster than it's being built," CBC News, March 10, 2022, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/financialization-and-canadian-renters-1.6378257.

³² Shantae Campbell, "Foreign Investors are a Small Fraction of Canadian Real Estate Purchases: Report," Realinsights, March 9, 2022, <u>https://www.gta-homes.com/real-insights/news/foreign-investors- are-a-small-fraction-of-canadian-real-estate-purchases/.</u>

³³ Statistics Canada, "Canadian Housing Statistics Program, 2019 and 2020," April 12, 2022, <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/220412/dq220412a-eng.htm.</u>

³⁴ Statistics Canada, "Canadian Housing Statistics Program, 2020", September 17, 2021, <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/210917/dq210917b-eng.htm.</u>

³⁵ Gary Mason, "Politicians are selling us a myth on housing: that more supply will be our salvation," The Globe and Mail, April 28, 2022,

https://www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/article-politicians-are-selling-us-a-myth-onhousing-that-more-supply-will-be/.

³⁶ Davide Mastracci, "I'm Supposed To Feel Sorry For Landlords? I Don't!," Passage, May 6, 2022, <u>https://readpassage.com/im-supposed-to-feel-sorry-for-landlords-i-dont/.</u>

³⁷ Lucas Powers, "Sharp rise in no-fault eviction applications for renters in Toronto, new report says," CBC News, November 22, 2019, <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/toronto-rental-evictions-report-</u>

<u>1.5369521.</u>

³⁸ "We Can't Wait: Preserving Our Affordable Rental Housing in Ontario," Advocacy Centre for Tenants Ontario, November, 2019, <u>https://www.acto.ca/production/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/FINAL_Report_WeCantWait_Nov2019.pdf.</u>

³⁹Martine August, "The financialization of Canadian multi-family rental housing: From trailer to tower," *Journal of Urban Affairs* 42, no. 7 (2020): 983 <u>https://herongatetenants.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/The-financialization-of-Canadian-multi-family-rental-housing-From-trailer-to-tower.pdf.</u>

⁴⁰ Ibid., 990.

⁴¹ Ibid., 989.

⁴² Andréanne Chevalier, "Editorial: The 'financialization' of housing puts profit over people," Community Housing Transformation Centre, February 7, 2022, <u>https://centre.support/editorial-better-understand-the-financialization-of-housing/.</u>







⁴³ Thomas Anderson, "Results from the 2016 Census: Housing, income and residential dissimilarity among Indigenous people in Canadian cities," Statistics Canada, December 10, 2019, <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/75-006-x/2019001/article/00018-eng.htm.</u>

⁴⁴ "Airbnb is removing rental housing in Canadian cities and rural areas," McGill Newsroom: Institutional Communications, June 20, 2019,

https://www.mcgill.ca/newsroom/channels/news/airbnb-removing-rental- housing-canadiancities-and-rural-areas-297920.

⁴⁵ Mira Miller, "Toronto neighbourhood wants to get rid of ghost hotels," blogTO, August 23, 2019, <u>https://www.blogto.com/real-estate-toronto/2019/08/ghost-hotels-toronto/.</u>

⁴⁶ Becky Robertson, "Airbnb ghost hotels appear to be flooding Toronto's short-term rental market again," April 11, 2022, <u>https://www.blogto.com/real-estate-toronto/2022/04/airbnb-ghost-hotels-flooding-toronto-market-again/.</u>

⁴⁷ Kate Porter, "Airbnb 'ghost hotels' keep 1,000+ homes from rental market, report suggests," CBC News, April 10, 2019, <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/ottawa/airbnb-rental-ottawa-report-1.5090548.</u>

⁴⁸ Jennifer Chevalier, "These guys are predators': Condo owner says home turned into Airbnb 'ghost hotel'," CBC News, May 6, 2019, <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/ottawa/condo-owner-violated-airbnb-ghost-hotel-1.5122219</u>.

⁴⁹ Zach Dubinsky, Valérie Ouellet, "Who's behind the smiling faces of some Airbnb hosts? Multimillion- dollar corporations," CBC News, April 30, 2019,

https://www.cbc.ca/news/business/biggest-airbnb-hosts- canada-corporations-1.5116103.

⁵⁰ David Macdonald, "Pressure Cooker: Declining real wages and rising inflation in Canada during the pandemic, 2020–22," Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, April, 2022, <u>https://policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/National%20Office/2022/04</u> /<u>Pressure% 20cooker.pdf.</u>

⁵¹ Emily Mathieu, "How much do Canadians spend on rent? Ontario 'hit harder than anywhere else,' says new housing tool," Toronto Star, September 17, 2019,

https://www.thestar.com/news/canada/2019/09/17/interactive-map-gives-voters-a-tool-to-findout-how- much-income-canadians-spend-on-rent.html.

⁵² "Consumer Price Index, April 2022," Statistics Canada, April 18, 2022, <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/220518/dq220518a-eng.htm.</u>

⁵³ Shaina Luck, Matthew Pierce, Ivan Angelovski, Saman Malik, "Why Canada is losing affordable rental housing faster than it's being built," CBC News, March 10, 2022,

https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/financialization-and-canadian-renters-1.6378257.

⁵⁴ Ricardo Tranjan, "The Rent Is Due Soon: Financial Insecurity and COVID-19," Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, March 2020,

https://www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/2020/03/Rent%20is% 20due%20s oon%20FINAL.pdf.

⁵⁵ "BDO Canada Affordability Index: Over a quarter of Canadians still don't have enough for their needs," BDO Canada Limited, September 30, 2019, <u>https://www.newswire.ca/news-</u> <u>releases/bdo-canada- affordability-index-over-a-quarter-of-canadians-still-don-t-have-enoughfor-their-needs-820651984.html.</u>







⁵⁶ "BDO Affordability Index 2021: COVID-19 eroding standard of living for Canadians," BDO Canada Limited, October 18, 2021, <u>https://debtsolutions.bdo.ca/press-and-media/bdo-affordability-index-2021/.</u>

⁵⁷ "Housing for All Working Group, Keys to a Housing Secure Future for All Nova Scotians," Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, May 2021,

https://policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/Nova%20Scotia%20Office/ 2021/05/CC PA-Housing-2021-Final_NS%20.pdf.

⁵⁸ "Myths and Questions About Homelessness," Canadian Observatory on Homelessness, accessed May 25, 2022, <u>https://www.homelesshub.ca/about-homelessness/homelessness-101/myths-and-questions- about-homelessness.</u>

⁵⁹ Julia Markovich, "5 Thins to Know about Evictions in Canada," Canadian Observatory on Homelessness, November 30, 2021, <u>https://www.homelesshub.ca/blog/5-things-know-about-evictions- canada.</u>

⁶⁰ "Why Eviction Matters," Eviction Lab, accessed June 2, 2022, <u>https://evictionlab.org/why-eviction-matters/#understanding-eviction.</u>

⁶¹ Hanna Nash, "Blog: Evictions in Canada: Understanding the Causes and Consequences of Housing Instability," Edmonton Social Planning Council, December 14, 2021, <u>https://edmontonsocialplanning.ca/2021/12/14/evictions-in-canada-understanding-the-causes-and-consequences-of-housing-instability/.</u>

⁶² "Cost Analysis of Homelessness," Canadian Observatory on Homelessness, accessed May 25, 2022, <u>https://www.homelesshub.ca/about-homelessness/homelessness-101/cost-analysis-homelessness.</u>

⁶³ Ivan Chiang, "The Economics of Homelessness," Hot Potato Initiative Foundation, March 1, 2019, <u>https://hotpotatoinitiative.ca/assets/files/whitepaper.pdf.</u>

⁶⁴ Stephen Gaetz, Erin Dej, Tim Richter, Melanie Redman, "The State of Homelessness in Canada 2016," 2016, <u>https://homelesshub.ca/sites/default/files/SOHC16_final_20Oct2016.pdf.</u>

⁶⁵ Noah Zon, Melissa Molson, Matthias Oschinski, "Building Blocks: The Case for Federal Investment in Social and Affordable Housing in Ontario," Mowat Centre, September, 2014, <u>https://munkschool.utoronto.ca/mowatcentre/wp-</u>

content/uploads/publications/98_building_blocks.pdf.

⁶⁶ Cristina Bratu, Oskari Harjunen, Tuukka Saarimaa, "City-wide Effects of New Housing Supply: Evidence from Moving Chains, *VATT Institute for Economic Research* 146, (2021): <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3929243.</u>

⁶⁷ "About Affordable Housing in Canada," Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation, March 31, 2018, <u>https://www.cmhc-schl.gc.ca/en/professionals/industry-innovation-and-leadership/industry-expertise/affordable-housing/about-affordable-housing/affordable-housing/affordable-housing-in-canada.</u>







⁶⁸ Victoria Gibson, "Developers limit production to keep home prices high, Mississauga report says — a claim the builders' association calls 'absurd'," Toronto Star, March 3, 2022, <u>https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/2022/03/03/developers-limit-production-to-keep-home-prices-high-mississauga-report-says-a-claim-the-builders-association-calls-absurd.html.</u>

⁶⁹ Shaina Luck, Matthew Pierce, Ivan Angelovski, Saman Malik, "Why Canada is losing affordable rental housing faster than it's being built," CBC News, March 10, 2022, <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/financialization-and-canadian-renters-1.6378257.</u>

⁷⁰ Monia Mazigh, "The financialization of the housing market," rabble.ca, April 12, 2022, <u>https://rabble.ca/columnists/the-financialization-of-the-housing-market/.</u>

⁷¹ 71 Ray Silvius, Emily Halldorson, Hani Ataan Al-ubeady, "Making Social Housing Friendly for Resettling Refugees," Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives (Manitoba), April, 2019, https://policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/2019/04/Making_Social_Ho using_Frien dly_for_Resettling_Refugees.pdf.

72 Ibid.

⁷³ Government of Canada, Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada, #ImmigrationMatters: Canada's immigration track record, March 18, 2022, <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/immigration-refugees-</u> citizenship/campaigns/immigration-matters/track-record.html.

⁷⁴ "Are Refugees Good For Canada?," UNHCR: The UN Refugee Agency, June, 2019, https://www.unhcr.ca/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/economic-integration-onepager-en-2.pdf.

⁷⁵ Ontario Human Rights Commission, "Overcoming opposition to affordable housing," accessed June 2, 2022, <u>https://www.ohrc.on.ca/en/zone-housing-human-rights-and-municipal-planning/overcoming- opposition-affordable-housing.</u>

⁷⁶ HomeComing: Community Choice Coalition, "yes, in my back yard: revisited edition 2005," December, 2016, <u>https://yesinmybackyard.ca/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/YIMBY-2.pdf.</u>

⁷⁷ Alice de Wolff, "We Are Neighbours: The Impact of Supportive Housing on Community, Social, Economic and Attitude Changes," *Wellesley Institute*, May, 2008,

https://www.wellesleyinstitute.com/wp- content/uploads/2011/11/weareneighbours.pdf.

⁷⁸ "'NIMBY' to Neighbours: A Series of 'NIMBY' Fact Sheets," Greater Victoria Coalition to End Homelessness, October, 2014, <u>https://victoriahomelessness.ca/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2014/10/NIMBY- Package-Print_FINAL.pdf.</u>

⁷⁹ "Report of the Ontario Housing Affordability Task Force," February 8, 2022, https://files.ontario.ca/mmah-housing-affordability-task-force-report-en-2022-02-07-v2.pdf.

⁸⁰ Sean Kilpatrick, "Ontario election: Amid a housing mania, the challenge to build affordable homes. Answer? Density," The Globe and Mail, May 24, 2022,

https://www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/editorials/article-ontario-election-amid-a-housingmania-the- challenge-to-build/.

⁸¹ "Emigration to Canada," Tolpuddle Martyrs Museum, accessed June 4, 2022, https://files.ontario.ca/mmah-housing-affordability-task-force-report-en-2022-02-07-v2.pdf https://www.tolpuddlemartyrs.org.uk/story/homecoming/emigration-to-canada.

⁸²BCGEU, "City of Burnaby Greenlights BCGEU Affordable Housing Project," April 26, 2022, https://www.bcgeu.ca/city_of_burnaby_greenlights_bcgeu_affordable_housing_project.



copesepb





⁸³ NDP, "Corporate pandering by Liberals and Conservatives puts housing prices out of reach," May 10, 2022, <u>https://www.ndp.ca/news/corporate-pandering-liberals-and-conservatives-puts-housing-prices-out-reach.</u>

⁸⁴ Amanda Connolly, Alex Boutilier, "Pierre Poilievre among the dozens of MPs with rental property amid housing crunch", Global News, April 20, 2022,

https://globalnews.ca/news/8771911/pierre-poilievre-mps-rental-property-housing-crunch/.

⁸⁵ Richard Raycraft, "Vancouver Liberal candidate flipped dozens of homes for profit, records show," CBC News, August 30, 2021, <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/vancouver-liberal-homes-flipped-1.6158955.</u>

⁸⁶ Gary Mason, "Politicians are selling us a myth on housing: that more supply will be our salvation," The Globe and Mail, April 28, 2022,

https://www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/article-politicians-are-selling-us-a-myth-onhousing-that-more-supply-will-be/.

⁸⁷ Christopher Hume, "Big Ideas: Learning the lessons of St. Lawrence Neighbourhood," Toronto Star, May 3, 2014,

https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/2014/05/03/big_ideas_learning_the_lessons_of_st_lawrence_neighbou rhood.html.

⁸⁸ "Building an Affordable B.C.: Taxing speculation and investing in our neighbourhoods to solve the housing affordability crisis," Affordable BC, November, 2017,

https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/bcgeu/pages/8362/attachments/original/1536791619/ housing- plan-FINAL-CUPE.pdf?1536791619.





COMPONENTS



B.C. GENERAL EMPLOYEES' UNION



Health Sciences Association of Saskatchewan

HEALTH SCIENCES ASSOCIATION OF SASKATCHEWAN



NEWFOUNDLAND & LABRADOR ASSOC. OF PUBLIC & PRIVATE EMPLOYEES



CANADIAN UNION OF BREWERY AND GENERAL WORKERS



MANITOBA ASSOCIATION OF HEALTH CARE PROFESSIONALS



NOVA SCOTIA GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES UNION



HEALTH SCIENCES ASSOCIATION OF ALBERTA



MANITOBA GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES' UNION



ONTARIO PUBLIC SERVICE EMPLOYEES UNION / SYNDICAT DES EMPLOYÉS DE LA FONCTION PUBLIQUE DE L'ONTARIO



HEALTH SCIENCES ASSOCIATION OF BRITISH COLUMBIA



NEW BRUNSWICK UNION OF PUBLIC AND PRIVATE EMPLOYEES



PRINCE EDWARD ISLAND UNION OF PUBLIC SECTOR EMPLOYEES



SASKATCHEWAN GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES' UNION

The National Union of Public and General Employees is an affiliate of the Canadian Labour Congress and a member of the Public Services International.